	
	
	



YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting
Meeting Minutes
Thursday, May 6, 2021
3:00 p.m.
Present:  M. Ahmed, A. Akyol, A. Albert, M. Annisette, D. Bazely (Chair), K. Bird, C. Chapman, C. Chaufan, O. Chevalier, J. Choiniere, N. Couto, R. da Silveira Gorman, C. Fretz, P. Fu, S. Gabriele, A. Gekas, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, M. Gordon, G. Grau, J. Hadlaw, A. Hamid, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, S. Horowitz, B. Hyman Zatzman, S. Iacobelli, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, M. Johnson, A. Josse, L. Kamenitz, A. Karbalaei Mahdi, A. Kosavic, P. Lampert, G. Lawrence, S. Lawrence, D.D. Lawson, M. Laurentius, R. Lazarenko, R. Lenton, M.C. Leps, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan, A. Martin, S. Martin, D. Matten, R. McLaren, S. Moghadas, W. Moir, S. Murchison, E. Mykhalovskiy, K. Ogata, V. Patroni, K. Petschke, M.C. Pioffet, P. Rezai, A. Samji, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), C. Scott, R. Silver, M. Soliman, A. Sparling, A. Stebbins, G. Taltekin Guzel, A.M. Tarc, S. Trivedi, A. Tucker, A. Valeo, D. Vallesi, C. van Daalen-Smith, J. Vorstermans, D. Vuckovic, S. Watson, Y. Weima, P. Wood

Guests:  F. Aladejebi, Y. Atari, N. Bell, S. Bliss, S. Brown, K. Burke, B. Chodos, S. Choi, C. Coates, F. D’Amico, A.A. Davis, X. Huo, M. Hynie, C. James, M. Johnson, M. Ladd-Taylor, M. Limanni, K. McPherson, D. Meyers, H. Moore, J. Nelson, A. Orr, K. Pendleton, H.P. Phyu, A. Racco, A. Rubenstein, A. Schecter, S. Schecter, J. Sleep, S. Taraban-Gordon, D. Triki, L. Wiseman, M. Zryd
Regrets:	S. Bell, R. Coombe, A. Hudson, C. Sandilands
This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
1.	Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Dawn Bazely welcomed members of the Committee to the meeting.  She read the Land Acknowledgement: 
“We recognize that many Indigenous nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis.  It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

2.  Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Awards
Presentation
2019-2020:
Professor Michaela Hynie, Graduate Programs in Development Studies, Environmental Studies, Health, Interdisciplinary Studies, Kinesiology & Health Science and Psychology; and,
Professor Mike Zryd, Graduate Programs in Communication & Culture, Film and Humanities
2020-2021:
Professor Michele Johnson, Graduate Programs in Education, History, Social & Political Thought, Theatre & Performance Studies; and,
Professor Sandra Schecter, Graduate Program in Education
President and Vice-Chancellor Rhonda Lenton introduced this special item of business.  She thanked councillors and guests for joining this extraordinary presentation “in what will be a unique awards celebration given the circumstances.”  The year prior, she noted, “the recipients of the 2019-2020 Faculty of Graduate Studies' Faculty Teaching Award were announced, but it was expressed that a more official presentation would be made when possible.  Given that we are still away from campus, it felt appropriate to have a joint celebration today, recognizing recipients from the past two years together.
“The 2019-2020 recipients,” President Lenton continued, “are Professors Michaela Hynie and Mike Zryd, and the 2020-2021 recipients are Professors Michele Johnson and Sandra Schecter.  It is so wonderful to see that all four recipients are able to join us today, and I would like to take this opportunity to personally recognize all of you for your exceptional contributions to graduate education at the university.”
The President stated that she was grateful for the recipients’ contributions and leadership.  She then deferred to Dean Tom Loebel to share more about the recipients and their accomplishments.
Dean Tom Loebel first reviewed the parameters for the award:
“The Faculty of Graduate Studies' Faculty Teaching Award is bestowed annually on a member of the Faculty of Graduate Studies who has displayed not simply excellence, commitment and enthusiasm to the multifaceted aspects of teaching at the graduate level at York, but rather excellence alliteratively, adjectivally qualified.  Excellence, namely what goes beyond the norm, the good and very good must be substantial, significant and sustained.  That last one I think I admire most because of the quality of character and skill one must have.  Furthermore, this FGS, pan-university award recognizes not only teaching but also supervisory excellence.  Other elements are also taken into consideration, such as scholarly, professional and pedagogical skills development and any initiatives in graduate program and curriculum development.
“I would also like to give a special thanks to President Rhonda Lenton for being here at this celebration.
“Beginning with the recipients from 2019-20, it is my sincere pleasure to present the first of the FGS Faculty Teaching Awards to Professor Michaela Hynie in the Graduate Programs in Psychology, Health, Kinesiology & Health Science, Development Studies, Environmental Studies, and Interdisciplinary Studies.  She is also an honorary professor at the University of Rwanda for her work with and contributions to vulnerable communities there.
“Michaela is recognized as an exceptional mentor to her graduate students, a highly effective teacher, and an extraordinary collaborator.  Indeed, how she plates these three together to create the best kind of student-centred learning – but I also want to say intellectual and really individualised, personal developmental experience – is what stands out.  Students praise that they didn’t just learn; they learned how to learn and, really, how to be – as a person, as a truly ethical researcher, and someone hungry for life-long learning.
“Her research addresses the development and evaluation of interventions that can strengthen social integration and inclusion in communities that have experienced social conflict or forced migration, whether through political and economic conflict or environmental change.  Her approach promotes the collaboration of universities, community members and nongovernmental and governmental agencies to build on the strengths of each sector and ensure sustainability.

“Inclusion and collaboration are themes that are applied not simply to her research, but also to broader York University community support, as she tirelessly extends personal assistance to refugee students in figuring out what can be a long, often emotionally challenging, process of transition to Toronto and the Canadian educational system, housing issues, and financial aid.
“She has continually demonstrated her enthusiastic willingness to help students to explore volunteer opportunities, grant applications, and subsequent graduate degree admission.  Letters of nomination and support from current and former students noted their appreciation for her emphasis on participatory learning, and her strong encouragement for students to develop research interests and academic priorities that are as significant in effect upon others as they are personally meaningful to the researcher.  She was continually regarded as an inspiration, providing a strong moral compass, and possessing an incredibly generous spirit in all facets of a student’s academic journey.
“Of particular note are her bi-weekly lab meetings, bringing together graduate students in an encouraging space to explore, socialize, support and learn from one another.  Her approachability and compassion are such that she creates the conditions of professionalism human enough to welcome, as opposed to expecting the suppression of, life’s tribulations as intertwined with the academic, developmental journey.  As a whole, Michaela’s investment and commitment to her students acts as a model for others to follow.
“I am honoured to recognize Dr. Michaela Hynie with the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award, and I want to thank her for her many contributions to graduate teaching and student support at the University.  Congratulations, Michaela.”
Professor Michaela Hynie thanked her student nominator and stated that she was very moved by the nomination.  “It has been an amazing experience,” she said.  “Thank you to the students who went through all the trouble of nominating me.  That is the biggest gift of all. I’m very moved,” Professor Hynie said.
Dean Tom Loebel continued with the presentation to the next recipient:
“It is with delight and a relative display of bromance that I present the second of last year’s Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Awards to Professor Mike Zryd in the Graduate Programs in Film, Communication & Culture, and Humanities.  I can assure you that no nepotism is involved in this award, since a pan-university group of colleagues and not I make this decision.  Mike will be well-known to many of you, given his recent tenure as Associate Dean Academic in the Faculty of Graduate Studies from 2015 to 2018.  In July, he returns as Graduate Program Director in the Cinema & Media Studies program.
“Known affectionately for his empathy and compassion, Mike’s strong interpersonal skills and dedication to his field have touched many in the graduate community at York.  As a scholar, it’s not just his knowledge of film, especially artistic – one might also call it boundary-pushing, highly filmic and often ‘difficult’ film, in ways, for instance, that I, in literary studies, might refer to Gertrude Stein’s Making of Americans or Joyce’s Finnegan’s Wake as difficult literature – that is impressive, but also his ability to guide anyone through an experiential relationship with such films.  (You may still hate it, but you’ll have wrestled with it seriously).  As a teacher, his course evaluations glow with positive feedback and real affection from former students, including appreciative tales of his ability to inspire students to achieve their personal goals in their studies. 
“Letters of nomination from current and former students frequently highlight his generosity of time in various graduate endeavours.  For instance, his steadfast participation in the program’s Graduate Student Association events, including scholarship application support and TA training seminars.  Further, his presence and contributions to screenings, lectures and arts events throughout the city encourages students to take their work beyond the walls of the academy.
“I don’t think that I’m alone in feeling that what is always heartening as a professor is that students recognize and appreciate the pedagogical efforts that a professor cares about and devotes so much time to developing.  For instance, careful attention to representation, bringing new, necessary knowledge into the intellectual and aesethical conversation; balanced, experimental methods of challenging students’ ingrained ways of seeing, reading, thinking and thus treating subject matter; novel ways of facilitating seminar engagement that results in something student-generated, yet which achieves specific teaching and learning goals; assignments designed to have students connect critical course components to the advancement of their own research; careful attention to providing students with the right tools and critical methodologies – often helping students to create new methodologies – for their research/creations; and finally that fine art of pushing toward project and degree completion in ways that somehow feel internal and intrinsic.  
“Mike’s vast knowledge in his field, coupled with his strong intuition and dedication to student development and growth, have influenced countless students over the years.  It is my sincere pleasure to congratulate Mike on this award in recognition of his profound commitment to graduate education at the University.  Congratulations, Mike.”

Professor Mike Zryd accepted the award, thanking his nominator Ms Sarah Choi and all of the students who wrote in support of his nomination.  He stated that graduate teaching and supervision are always a collective activity, involving graduate students, staff and colleagues; graduate supervision is always achieved “by committee.”  “I want to thank the amazing staff, managers and decanal team at FGS,” he stated, “and all of the graduate program assistants and directors at the University.”  “I also want to thank the students… I learned an enormous amount from everyone,” he concluded.
Dean Loebel continued with this year’s recipients, commencing with Professor Michele Johnson from the Graduate Programs in Education, History, Social & Political Thought, and Theatre & Performance Studies.
“Michele has served the York community in a variety of capacities, including as the Coordinator of the Latin American and Caribbean Studies Programme, as York’s Affirmative Action officer, and as the Director of the Harriet Tubman Institute for Research on Africa and its Diasporas.  Currently, she is the Associate Dean, Students in the Faculty of Liberal Arts & Professional Studies.  Her research interests and publications reflect Jamaican cultural history, and the histories of gender relations, race/racialization, labour, domestic slavery, and domestic service in Jamaica and Canada.
“Letters of nomination spoke highly of Michele’s unwavering focus on the personal and professional development of graduate students, showing great care and attention to their growth as scholars – and not just of her many supervisees.  One pedal bass running through the letters calls attention to the often-invisible work she performs with students who are not her official advisees.  So many students she works with are the first-generation in graduate school, often from Toronto’s Black and immigrant communities.  Her extensive support to students navigating the academy and adapting to the unique demands of graduate education was described as selfless and profoundly influential to countless students. 
“Her care of students is completely holistic, but according to student accounts, what that really means is that Professor Johnson attends to and seeks to bring into harmony for students their intellectual (critical, analytical, methodological), psychological and emotional, spiritual, and even physical well-being.  This kind of mentorship wraps around what is the crucial core of her excellence, which is that her courses have lifelong impact on students.  To know that students keep returning to their experience with you, in your course, to help them develop and accomplish their subsequent projects, academic and otherwise, is, I think, a truly powerful honour.  She has taught students how to ask the critical and necessary questions about their work, all the while instilling hope and confidence on the impact they and their work will have on others.
“Michele embodies the award’s dedication to excellence, commitment and what is felt as love of the multifaceted aspects of teaching at the graduate level at York, and please join me in congratulating Michele on this wonderful achievement.  Congratulations, Michele.”
Professor Johnson addressed Council:
“President Rhonda Lenton, Dean Tom Loebel, members of the Faculty of Graduate Studies Council, fellow awardees, friends and family,
“I begin with thanks to the Faculty of Graduate Studies for the recognition of my service to York University in the area of graduate teaching.  I recognize the graduate programs in Education, Social & Political Thought, Theatre & Performance Studies and my home department of History for allowing me to work with graduate students in various capacities.  I wish to thank my friends and colleagues who are here to support and congratulate me; thanks to my family in Saskatchewan, Atlanta, New York, Pickering and Woodbridge who were able to join me today.  I also wish to recognize my family and friends in Jamaica who could not be here, but whose unfaltering love and support create the foundation on which I stand.  I pause to thank my colleagues who took the time and effort to nominate me for this award, and those colleagues and graduate students who gave their support so that all could be brought to fruition.
“This award is truly meaningful to me because teaching is my passion; it is where I am most at ease – whether in large groups, in seminars or in the intense discussions about major research papers, theses or dissertations.  I am profoundly moved to have been recognized by FGS with this teaching award because it is the students at this institution who hold my heart.  I care deeply about our students who are making their way through academic paths that are not always easy to navigate, as they pursue dreams that sometimes seem elusive.  It is to the graduate students who have trusted me to contribute to those dreams that I would like to offer my thanks. 
“Thank you for inviting me to share in the formulation of your ideas, even as you wrestled with how best to articulate your arguments.  Thank you for allowing me to read your work, and to imagine, with you, what impact your scholarly contributions might have.  Thank you for your patience and your positivity, even in the midst of frustration, as I asked for yet another draft.  Thank you for your joy in success and your level-headed engagement with life.”
Professor Johnson concluded by thanking Council.


Dean Loebel introduced the next award:
“Lastly, I would like to take this time to recognize our final recipient of this year’s Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award to Professor Sandra Schecter from the Graduate Program in Education.
“Since joining York in 1996, Sandra has made sustained contributions to multiple related fields of inquiry – bilingual and multilingual language acquisition and learning, language socialization, language and cultural identity, language policy and planning, community-referenced pedagogy – and an enduring commitment to anti-racist and social justice education.  Her contributions have significantly enhanced the quality of learning by York students at the graduate level.  On the administrative side, from 2009 to 2012 and in 2013-2014, she served as Graduate Program Director in Education and was instrumental in the creation of new degrees and diplomas.
“Care is figuring prominently in the award recipients last year and this.  What students remark on especially with Professor Schecter is the level of energy and amount of humour with which that care arrives – like a family member who makes you feel as though you particularly are the reason she came to visit.  From seminar to office hour, every student commented on how deeply engaging were the discussions.  The intellectual materials of the courses are the core ingredients, but Dr. Schechter provides – Dr. Schechter is – the recipe, the combiner of ingredients and instructor of technique.  Her ways of bringing together difficult theoretical content, methodological concerns, and applied insights from fieldwork, including students’ fieldwork, are truly expert.  May this award be understood as a Michelin star.    
“I choose a baking metaphor, because on the one hand students note repeatedly that she is the one who really taught them how to fully bake a successful research project from a half-baked idea.  From her they learned how to create and perform qualitative research in what to some might be a cacophonous realm of communication in the languages and speech patterns of a superdiverse, cosmopolis of multiple intersectional identities.  But she also taught them what often feels like the hidden curriculum of how professional researchers succeed – namely, how to propose a project successfully, write a winning grant application, finish the dangèd thing, and disseminate the findings.  
“That’s in the classroom.  Outside of it, she is on an absurd number of thesis and dissertation committees as supervisor or committee member, and then delivers important scholarly and professional development workshops for students.  Then the mentorship and networking support continues after graduation – all the while, she juggles multiple administrative and research duties.  How does she seem to make the workday’s time expand to give a bit of herself to everyone?  Students suggest one technique:  softened by humour and enlivened by an energetic personality, she has a directness that cuts through the fluff.
“It is a focus on student success that she embodies at the highest level, and for this I am pleased to recognize Professor Sandra Schecter with the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award.  Thank you for your many contributions to the graduate community at York.  Congratulations, Sandra.”
Professor Schecter thanked the Dean and the Faculty of Graduate Studies, as well as her nominator Alyssa Racco and the PhD alumni who supported her nomination, given the work that goes into the organization of such nominations.  She also thanked colleagues in Education.  Professor Schecter expressed how happy she was with the award.  “I am honoured and appreciate how much work goes into these nomination files when time is so valuable,” said Schecter. “This award is just beautiful.”
On Zoom, the recipients were asked to hold up their awards, to the delight of members of Council.
Councillors commented very favourably on this year’s presentations.
3.  Student System Renewal Program
Presentation (.pptx)
Guests:  Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program; Heather Moore, Manager, Business Transformation, Graduate Studies
Ms Heather Moore gave this month’s presentation for the Student System Renewal Program.  She updated Council about the progress made by the initiative, including small changes to the timeline, additional funding sought and approved, and the approval of new space for program staff.  Ms Moore also presented updates specific to her position supporting improvements for graduate education at York.  She has recently presented a series of demonstrations including the graduate adjudication system; “Flowable,” the platform for Faculty petitions and graduate milestones; and the Environmental Studies dossier system.  She reminded Council that programs can contact her directly.

In reply to questions, Ms Moore stated that the initiative will benefit from digitized processes and tracking milestones, and as well will assist graduate student engagement.

Dean Tom Loebel recommended that the Student System Renewal Program representatives provide Council with updates logically relevant to ongoing changes.  

4.	Minutes (Previous Meeting, April 1, 2021)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
5.	Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
6.	Dean’s Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel reported that Senate Executive Committee has been reviewing options for Fall/Winter curriculum.  More progress towards in-person learning may be possible by Winter term.
Dean Loebel expressed deep sadness about the tragedy happening in India with respect to the COVID-19 pandemic.   There are many colleagues with connections to India.  Dean Loebel reminded councillors that almost everyone is experiencing loss.
The Dean noted that there are four kinds of students from Laurentian University who may need assistance:  Master’s students who might need courses; upper-year PhD students who may need committee members or supervisors; first- or second-year PhD students who may need to transfer; and students who were offered admission at Laurentian but whose program was cancelled.  He noted that there may not be many students approaching York colleagues, but it may be possible to help those who reach out.  Chair Dawn Bazely stated that she was pleased to hear how York might support Laurentian students.  Dean Loebel continued, noting that OCGS recommended waiving fees and making accommodations where possible, and reported that information was communicated to students via Laurentian.  Associate Principal Research and Graduate Studies, Glendon College, Colin Coates, expressed particular concern regarding the consequences for the Franco-Ontarian community given the nature of Laurentian University’s areas of study.
Councillor Michael Laurentius asked about recent statements by the provincial government about excluding international students from travel to Ontario.  Dean Loebel replied that the federal government was not likely to grant such a request.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies will honour commitments to students.
7.	Update on Consultations for the Proposed Revisions to Graduate Studies’ Regulations on Comprehensive Examinations
Comprehensive Examinations Consultation Update (.pptx)
Proposed Revision to Graduate Studies Regulations on Comprehensive Examinations (.pdf)
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward introduced this update to Council.  He and Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir have consulted with most other Faculties, with only a few consultations remaining.  The draft changes to Faculty regulations have been favourably received.  The proposed revisions try to capture all variations in examinations.  Graduate programs have seen the update as an opportunity to review program regulations, with many providing the feedback that the process will improve with changes.  Faculty regulations distinguish high-level information from program-level details.  Comprehensive or milestone examinations differ from thesis and dissertation regulations, and these new Faculty regulations describe where they intersect with thesis and dissertation rules.  Program regulations should be expanded to encompass new regulations about outcomes with more information, for example, about re-examination, where appropriate.  At the last meeting of Faculty Council, it was recommended to improve the accommodations section, as well as accessibility guidelines.  New program rules would be more representative of examination formats.
Associate Dean Academic Hayward described the steps that would follow.   The proposal will be forwarded to Academic Planning & Policy Committee and then to Council for approval.  Additional feedback may be directed to Associate Dean Hayward or Academic Affairs Officer Moir.  Chair Dawn Bazely thanked them both for the large amount of work involved in the preparation of this update and revised regulations.
8.	Update on Proposed Revisions to Graduate Studies’ Regulations on Academic Petitions
Discussion
Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin and Associate Director, Graduate Student Affairs, Anne Stebbins, addressed Council.  The Faculty is moving to a new online petitions system, a great improvement over the existing process that involves the sharing of pdfs by email.  Associate Director Stebbins demonstrated the new system via a screen share over Zoom.  New procedures will be more transparent, and there is little chance of documents being lost.  Students will know where they are in the process when they log in.  New procedures require existing regulations to be aligned.  Associate Dean Students Martin expressed thanks to the Faculty’s Petitions Committee for their review of these changes.  The proposal will be forwarded to Academic Planning & Policy Committee and then to Council, for approval.  
In reply to a question, Associate Director Stebbins explained how graduate program assistants are engaged in the new process as a “watcher,” and how they will support the process. 

Chair Dawn Bazely and Vice-Chair Anne MacLennan spoke favourably about this endeavour.

9. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Professor van Daalen-Smith encouraged faculty members to consider to stand for positions on Senate committees or nominate colleagues to stand.
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Professor Evan Light  invited councillors to participate in the Senate committee’s upcoming forum on May 13, 2021, from 9:30 to 11:00 a.m.:  “The University Academic Plan and the Pandemic:  Challenges and Opportunities for the Teaching and Research Priorities.”  Professor Light encouraged those interested to register for the forum in advance.
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward spoke about an academic honesty policy working group undertaken jointly by the Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy and Appeals Committees.  Professor Hayward is a member of the working group, and will ensure that graduate issues are included and not overlooked.
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Couto did not have an update but reminded councillors to submit nominations for honorary degrees.
10. Report of the Nominating Committee
Report (.pdf) for information
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward presented the Nominating Committee report, a slate of nominees for election or acclamation.
Associate Dean Hayward spoke about remaining faculty member vacancies on Standing Committees.  As of July 1, there will be three vacancies on the Awards Committee, one vacancy on the Petitions Committee, and the Vice-Chair position needs to be filled.  Faculty members may volunteer by contacting Associate Dean Hayward or Coordinator, Faculty Governance, M. Michael Schiff.
Dean Tom Loebel encouraged participation, especially for the Awards Committee, which is incredibly important for graduate students and faculty members.  The Faculty is working with the Vice-President Equity, People & Culture, to seriously rethink equity, diversity and inclusion under a new framework, to open up the adjudication of excellence.
11. Senate Synopses
For Information
Summaries of the Senate meeting of March 25 and April 22, 2021 (URL/pdf)
The Senate synopses were received for information.
12.	Other Business
Racism
Recent Chair of Faculty Council and current Graduate Program Director, Education, Aparna Mishra Tarc, addressed Council about important events.
“An open note to my colleagues at FGS. 
“In light of highly publicized cases of racism on university campuses, it has come to my attention, in my capacity as graduate program director, that students and faculty are feeling silenced when speaking about systemic and personal experiences of racism in higher educational contexts.  This is deeply troubling to me because I consider issues of public record, even in dispute, a public text.  I have been examining public texts of inequality and oppression in educational contexts all my life.  As a race scholar who understand racisms as both in circulations of power and lived and as such, taken as non-evident and malleable, such public texts are critical to our examination of racism as structure and event.  Those who experience racism are often met with demands to ‘prove’ it, which is difficult to do, and, then when there is evidence it is deemed non-credible, non-examinable, non-academic, non-speakable, and non-recordable.   
“The reason I feel compelled to bring this item to you is because this very week my graduate students report feeling afraid to talk about racism and other ‘controversial topics’ particularly on Zoom where their comments are recorded.  The comments I’m making to you right now on Zoom, for example, can be recorded, taken out of context, and circulated without my permission.  The chill around not being able to speak is in the atmosphere and permeates our relations with other as it affects the morale and energy of the Graduate studies community.  As we all can recall:  Graduate studies is a time of awakening for most students, they are enlivened and energized by the chance to try out ideas, and speak of new and often controversial ideas on their own terms.  Sometimes students make mistakes and we supervisors and course directors often offer critical discourse and other ways of thinking to guide their way.  This is a critical part of our work as mentors and trusted supervisors. 
 
“Open discussion and free enquiry can support greater understanding of the effects of experiential, systemic and institutionalized racism on all colleagues and students and help promote transparency around procedures of complaint which will improve our relations with each other.  I am also worried for our students speaking out as many, particularly Black and racialized graduate students engage in academic studies and activist projects addressing Anti- Black race and racism.  Our graduate students are our future colleagues and university leaders.  This generation is different than ours, which I think is a good thing.  They are demanding and deserve to be heard so they can change the university from the inside out by facing systemic racism head on.  Many fear reprisals just for speaking and self-censor. 
“I will end with a case that I am familiar with:  my own.  I have been subject to racism on multiple campuses from the minute I became a Master student when a senior male white professor told me your ‘type’ isn’t doctoral material and race and racism is your ‘hobby.’  I spoke out then and I do now and often to my great disadvantage.  I have been warned more than once not to speak about racism on campus.  But I refuse these warnings—not because I believe in the guarantee of justice (which is always waiting and when it does arrive it is rarely a triumph because of all we have suffered in the process) but because I follow the James Baldwin doctrine that goes something like this:  ‘Not everything we face can be changed. But nothing can change if not faced.’  So I am asking you dear colleagues let us face racism on campus together so that the next generation of Master students do not have to go through what many of us have, so students can be free to study and engage their work in peace and without barriers and fear for being and thinking who they are. 
“I thank you for hearing me out.”
Director of the Graduate Program in Geography Patricia Wood thanked Professor Tarc for her comments and spoke in strong support, stating that confidentiality of particular instances should not prevent such a show of leadership.
Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin informed Council about the upcoming “BIPOC Graduate Student Experiences” event on May 10, 2021, hosted by the Resource Centre for Public Sociology.
There were many comments supporting Professor Tarc.
Dean Loebel noted that this discussion was a befitting end to this Council, that began with faculty members’ care and attention cited during the Faculty Teaching Awards’ presentation.  Justice, humanity and pedagogy are our responsibility, he stated, to develop knowledge but not in a context of fear.
Chair Dawn Bazely agreed that this has been an important conversation and was thrilled to see all of the guests accompanying the honorees.  She thanked councillors and reminded all about self-care.
13.	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:11 p.m.
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